

March 27, 2023

Anne Milgram
Administrator
Drug Enforcement Administration
Attention: DEA Federal Register Representative
DPW, 8701 Morrissette Drive
Springfield, Virginia 22152

Re: Telemedicine Prescribing of Controlled Substances When the Practitioner and the Patient Have Not Had a Prior In-Person Medical Evaluation (Docket No. DEA-407)

Submitted electronically on regulations.gov

Dear Administrator Milgram:

On behalf of ATA Action, thank you for the opportunity to comment on the Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA)'s proposed rules regarding telemedicine prescribing of controlled substances when the practitioner and the patient have not had a prior in-person medical evaluation. We appreciate DEA's responsibility to write rules that provide effective controls against diversion and protect public health and safety but believe that the requirement that a patient see a clinician in-person is not an effective control against diversion and, instead, simply limits access to legitimate health care. These comments elaborate further upon this theme and provide additional suggestions for ways to improve the draft rule to maintain mechanisms to prevent diversion while ensuring patients do not lose access to necessary treatments.

ATA Action, the American Telemedicine Association's affiliated trade association focused on advocacy, advances policy to ensure all individuals have permanent access to telehealth services across the care continuum. ATA Action supports the enactment of state and federal telehealth coverage and fair payment policies to secure telehealth access for all Americans, including those in rural and underserved communities. ATA Action recognizes that telehealth and virtual care have the potential to truly transform the health care delivery system — by improving patient outcomes, enhancing safety and effectiveness of care, addressing health disparities, and reducing costs — if only allowed to flourish.

Timeline to Finalize and Implement is Not Feasible

We are gravely concerned with the timeline to finalize and implement DEA's proposed new process. Published March 1, 2023 with a 30-day comment period, the proposed rule — while not a special registration as required by law, would be a new process for provider compliance. As of March 27, there were over 18,000 filed stakeholder comments to the rule. This allows for **around 6 weeks** for DEA to review and respond to comments, write and publish a final rule, *and* for providers to read and implement the final rule before the COVID-19 public health emergency (PHE) ends on May 11. While we appreciate DEA's recognition that the pre-pandemic policy for controlled substance prescribing was untenable and that a new post-pandemic framework is necessary, we must note that compliance with new regulations will take time. To ensure that patients do not lose access to necessary services via telehealth, we strongly urge DEA to extend the existing pandemic-era flexibilities for such period of time that the rule is finalized and implementable or at least through calendar year 2023.



In-Person Mandates Restrict Access to Care

During the COVID-19 PHE from early 2020 until May 11, 2023, DEA has used its public emergency authority to waive the prior in-person requirement. This has enabled providers to safely prescribe controlled substances remotely using telemedicine, increasing access to clinically appropriate medications. After the initial experience of the pandemic, a report found that over 70% of providers surveyed reported that telehealth made patient continuity of care better or much better and that overall level of care provided via telehealth was better or equal to that of in-person care.¹

Mandating an in-person evaluation prior to prescribing a controlled substance via telemedicine only results in reduced access to care and does not enhance DEA's ability to do its job of limiting drug diversion or pursuing illegal actors. A provider seeing a patient in person does not prevent the provider from acting illegally. Nor does a provider seeing a patient via telehealth enhance the risk of illegal activity or diversion. In fact, reports and investigations during the COVID-19 public health emergency (PHE) from the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) Office of the Inspector General (OIG) have found cases of fraud via telehealth have been rare despite the lifting of restrictions such as inperson requirements and that fraud that does occur mirrors what is found in the in-person modality².

While in-person requirements may be intended to reduce diversion and illegal activity, they likely will result in the opposite. As access to legitimate healthcare is restricted, a consequence of these draft rules, illegal online drug sellers will fill the void. Patients who need treatment but now cannot access care via telehealth face a terrible choice: no access to care, or seek medication through unregulated, dangerous sources such as illegal online pharmacies and social media drug dealers.^{3,4} We urge DEA to reject the notion that an in-person visit is necessary prior to a telemedicine visit and instead pursue other mechanisms to prevent inappropriate access to medication via the internet. Today illegal online drug sales as well as drug diversion continues to occur and should be addressed, but we have not seen increased illegal activity related to the waiver of these requirements during the pandemic.

Every state allows a clinician and a patient to establish a valid relationship via telehealth⁵, and that relationship is just as legitimate as one established in-person. Providers routinely conduct appropriate virtual physical examinations via telehealth^{6,7,8} when indicated by the standard of care (and of note, mental and behavioral health examinations rarely require a physical component). When a practitioner is unable to obtain the data they need during a virtual physical examination, clinical best practice indicates that an in-person consultation is the logical next step. Such decisions should be based on a provider's clinical discretion rather than policy mandates. DEA should defer to the clinical authorities and allow legitimate practice to occur. Rather than attempting to regulate the circumstances under which telemedicine is appropriate, DEA should defer to state law and clinical practice standards while tracking and monitoring DEA-licensed telehealth practitioners in the same way DEA already does for in-person providers.

Restricted Access to Telemedicine Will Increase Patient Harm and Diversion Risks

Virtual care isn't just a stopgap until patients can see their provider again in person; for some, virtual care is the only option either due to socio-economic factors, convenience or preference, or because a physical location just isn't available where they are. Accordingly, many relationships that were newly established during the pandemic were with providers who do not have a brick-and-mortar presence at all or near the patient's location. Moreover, many patients have since moved farther away from their



provider but continue the care plan with their provider of choice, who they trust and with whom they have built a relationship. With an in-person requirement in place, these patients will have nowhere to turn, and many will end up with delayed or no care, resulting in negative outcomes.

There is an ever-increasing number of patients who cannot or will not seek treatment for their conditions in person. These are the patients who will fall through the cracks under this rule, creating a significant and avoidable public health crisis. Challenges to obtaining in-person care include:

- Provider shortages: Nearly one-third of Americans do not have access to a usual source of primary care due to a shortage of providers in their local communities; this problem is even more acute in sparsely populated rural areas.^{9,10} The U.S. could see an estimated shortage of nearly 125,000 physicians by 2034, including shortfalls in both primary and specialty care.¹¹ And this problem is exacerbated for the mental health workforce: nearly half the U.S. population is living in a mental health workforce shortage area.¹²
- In-person visit wait times: The average wait time to secure an appointment with a physician in 2022 was 26 days. So once a patient finds a provider, they must wait additional weeks before seeing that provider. Telehealth providers are often much more readily accessible.
- Sensitive conditions require culture competence and privacy: A number of schedule II-V controlled substances treat sensitive conditions and vulnerable populations. For example, patients with mental health conditions have historically been reticent to seek treatment due to stigma both from health care providers and from their friends, family, and communities. It may be challenging for patients to find a local provider they can trust to treat their conditions medically and with the appropriate cultural competency. Telehealth can offer a more private option for patients. Further, the ability to seek care outside of one's physical community vastly expands the opportunity to find a provider who understands your experience and can treat you in a compassionate and culturally competent way.
- Substance use disorder (SUD) barriers and stigma: Telehealth has been a critical access point for OUD treatment during the pandemic and has the potential to benefit underserved populations. Any barrier posed to a patient seeking treatment for SUD decreases the likelihood that the patient will follow through on care. Among individuals who recognize that they need opioid use disorder (OUD) care, many do not seek it. Reasons for this may include cost of care, stigma, lack of local treatment availability, lack of transportation, and inconvenience. Although the administration's recent action to remove the burdensome X-waiver removed a barrier on providers seeking to treat patients with OUD, we have not yet seen an influx of new providers due to historic stigma and other challenges.
- Nontrivial convenience issues: Whether in a rural area or an urban area, it can be difficult to
 obtain transportation and arrange childcare in order to travel across town or across the state to
 visit a clinician in person. This burden is even more significant for low-income populations with
 less access to affordable transportation or childcare, creating equity issues. Given everincreasing reliance on and comfort with technology for every aspect of life, health care should
 keep pace and virtual care should be an option.



We are concerned that in-person requirements will exacerbate existing inequities in the health care system, as it will only serve patients who have the ability to see an in-person provider and misses the point that telehealth provides to reach previously unreachable populations.

Additionally, requiring patients who have already established a relationship with a virtual provider to then go seek treatment from an in-person provider is duplicative not only from a clinical perspective, but also from a cost perspective. This may drive unnecessary utilization of visits without clinical need simply to satisfy the requirement, thereby generating extra cost that could have been avoided.

As an alternative, DEA could require that the telehealth clinician attest that an in-person visit wasn't necessary for the service provided and document that information in the medical record.

Telemedicine Prescription "Stamp" Will Not Reduce Diversion and Abuse but Instead Will Result in Pharmacies Not Dispensing Appropriately Prescribed Medicine

The rule proposes that the prescriber include a notation on the face of the prescription that the prescription has been issued via a telemedicine encounter, which we are referring to as a telemedicine "stamp". Clinically, a valid prescription is a valid prescription and the fact that one was issued via telemedicine makes it no less so. Unfortunately, such a stamp will likely result in confusion and frequent denials to dispense legitimate prescriptions.

As access to telehealth has increased during the pandemic, and accordingly, prescriptions written as a result of a telehealth visit have increased, we have already seen a rise in denials of legitimate prescriptions at the pharmacy counter. This is due to a confluence of concerns stemming from unclear guidance and a resulting overabundance of caution on the part of both pharmacy chains and individual pharmacists. Every part of the pharmaceutical supply chain was implicated in the overprescribing and over-dispensing of prescription opioids that led to the opioid epidemic. Legal settlements have held many of these actors accountable and laws and rules have been changed to ensure more flagging of suspicious orders, doctor shoppers, and unscrupulous providers. However, the reaction to be more diligent around opioid prescribing, while appropriate, has often overzealously been applied to the treatment of opioid use disorder and other necessary controlled substance treatments. Pharmacies and pharmacists do not want to repeat the mistakes of the past, and have thus erred on the side of restricting access rather than risk over-dispensing. Inconsistent guidance and enforcement by DEA has fueled this fire. Unfortunately, telehealth often falls into the category of perceived potential risk, and thus we see blanket denials of legitimate prescriptions. This has true impact on patients who are unable to access necessary medications.

There is an existing mechanism called electronic prescribing of controlled substances (EPCS) that is used to determine the legitimacy of a prescription for controlled substances. The multi-step mechanism ensures that only "authorized" providers who meet a series of criteria have the ability to safely transmit a controlled substance prescription electronically. In fact, there is an entire registration process they are required to undergo every time they work with a new practice. The SUPPORT Act, passed into law in 2018, required the use of EPCS and most prescribers and pharmacies are equipped to do so. ¹⁹ DEA should work with partners at HHS and the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) to ensure these requirements balance the need to prevent diversion and allow for legitimate access to controlled substances. Rather than add a telehealth "stamp", prescription requirements could be updated to



include more relevant information such as the diagnosis date or the most recent consult/appointment date.

The proposed rules as drafted focus on the requirements around the telehealth prescribers, but do not adequately contemplate the next step in the process as those prescriptions reach the pharmacy. Under the rules, the pharmacist has no way of knowing – other than calling each individual prescriber and asking for documentation – if the prescriber followed all of the rules. The pharmacist has no way to know if the prescriber saw the patient in-person and even less way to know that information about a referring provider as "referring provider" is not typically a field included in an e-prescription. Pharmacies and pharmacists also have no guidance on what their responsibility is to verify this information. Given the existing inclination to err on the side of caution and the heavy administrative burden posed by this framework, the telemedicine stamp will simply result in denials and reduced access. As discussed below, a Special Registration process could have been an opportunity for pharmacists to easily identify legitimate telemedicine prescribers.

Proposed Provider Referral Pathway is Important, But Fixes are Needed

While we are gravely concerned about the patients who will fall through the cracks due to inability to obtain in-person care, we appreciate that the draft rule expands pre-pandemic access by allowing patients to receive ongoing telehealth care from a referring in-person provider. This referral pathway is welcome and creates a means of access for those patients who can receive care from an in-person provider who is willing to refer the patient to either their existing telehealth provider or a new one for ongoing treatment. We commend DEA for creating this option and, if in-person requirements are not removed entirely, urge DEA to maintain this option in the final rule.

However, we anticipate some operational complications and, therefore, recommend the following changes:

- **Group referrals:** Allow the in-person referring provider to refer the patient to a medical group, health system practice, or collaborative agreement, not a single specifically named clinician. Given provider shortages especially in highly-specialized practices which often utilize controlled substances (e.g. child psychiatry) and standard wait times for even telehealth appointments, it is unworkable to require the referring provider to know with specificity which clinician the patient will ultimately end up seeing at the moment of making the referral. Instead, the referring provider should be able to refer the patient to a medical group, health system practice, or collaborative agreement ("group"). From there, the group should have the authority to assign the patient to a clinically appropriate, available provider for ongoing telehealth treatment. That provider would receive access to the referring provider's records just as contemplated under the draft rule. This approach would be consistent with how provider referrals work in the real world.
- E-Prescribing issues: Remove the requirement that the referring provider be named on the eprescription. Today's e-prescribing platforms do not have a way to list the referring provider in
 the allotted fields. If this requirement is maintained, the proposed referral pathway will be nonfunctional or at least executed in a non-compliant way for most healthcare providers using
 standard e-prescribing platforms. See also aforementioned issues with pharmacists' inability to
 verify that processes in this rule were followed.



Further recommendations to improve the proposed rule

While we appreciate DEA's intention to allow some access to care by allowing a clinician to treat a patient via telemedicine with schedule III-V non-narcotic or buprenorphine for OUD without having seen the patient in-person for 30 days, we do not believe it is appropriate for DEA to create an arbitrary time limit on the patient-provider relationship nor do we believe that 30 days is a clinically appropriate amount of time for a provider to treat a patient. In fact, in many cases, a 30-day prescription could do more harm than good.

For example, a limited 30-day prescription of buprenorphine without guaranteed prescription refills is tremendously risky for a person struggling with opioid addiction. According to the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA), "patients who discontinue OUD medication generally return to illicit opioid use" and "arbitrary time limits on the duration of treatment with OUD medication are inadvisable". 20 The potential consequences of being unable to continue buprenorphine treatment beyond 30 days are relapse, overdose, and death, which puts providers at risk of medical malpractice if they write these prescriptions. The average wait time to receive an appointment with a new provider in 2022 was 26 days.²¹ Thus if a patient initially seeks treatment from a telehealth provider, it is highly unlikely that they would be able to continue their prescription seamlessly after 30 days. Any barrier to access in that critical window is extremely dangerous: 93% of OUD patients returned to active opioid use following a 4-week course of buprenorphine according to a 2011 study²² and 87% of OUD patients returned to opioid use within three months of a 28-day course of buprenorphine, according to a large multi-site study in 2009. 23 In contrast, telehealth access to MOUD during the COVID-19 pandemic improved retention in care and reduced odds of medically treated overdose for Medicare beneficiaries according to recent landmark research.²⁴ The authors from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), National Institute on Drug Abuse (NIDA) and Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS), all called for strategies to increase – not hinder – telehealth access.

Another example is testosterone treatment. If patients cannot complete an in-person exam within 30 days and must discontinue therapy, this creates potentially harmful side effects such as added anxiety, depression, headaches, fatigue, muscle loss, slower cognition, weight fluctuations, joint pain, decreased motivation/drive, erectile dysfunction, etc.^{25,26} Once testosterone therapy has been initiated, discontinuation of treatment requires careful management by an experienced physician to ensure negative effects are mitigated over 4-6 months. Lengthening the time before an in-person referral is required will not only make it more possible for patients to obtain in-person care without disrupting treatment, it will also allow patients who prefer to discontinue therapy to safely taper off testosterone therapy under the guidance of a medical provider.

This data is specific to buprenorphine and testosterone, but we believe the same is true for other conditions and treatments. Another vulnerable population affected by this rule is those receiving palliative or hospice care. These patients may be at home or in a facility and cannot wait for an inperson provider with controlled substances prescribing authority to be able to visit them in-person before continuing to receive their necessary medications.

Telehealth enhances access and the requirement to see a provider in-person within 30 days is, best case, a barrier, and worst case impossible. Especially for vulnerable populations and those who may be



distrustful of the health care system, the requirement to see a provider in person creates a risk that the patient will discontinue care.

Thus, in the absence of removing in-person requirements completely, below are <u>recommendations</u> to improve the rule:

- We strongly suggest that telehealth providers be allowed to offer a minimum 180-day supply to
 give patients more time to find and see another provider in-person. Providers will also need
 time to update their models of care to comply with these new rules starting May 11.
- There are a number of clinically necessary treatments for psychiatry and behavioral health
 needs that are classified as schedule II stimulants. Given the well-documented shortage of child
 and adolescent psychiatrists and psychiatric practitioners, we recommend that the ability to
 offer a short-term prescription be extended to schedule II stimulants.
- We appreciate the opportunity for patients who have established a relationship with their clinician via telehealth during the pandemic for 180 days post-pandemic. However, as these patients have established a relationship with a trusted clinician with a treating relationship lasting up to 3 years during the pandemic, we recommend extending this flexibility for existing patients from 180 days to at least one year if not in perpetuity. It does not make sense to jeopardize care for existing patients with an arbitrary requirement to see a new provider.

Lastly, we commend DEA for not creating restrictions around the location of the patient receiving telemedicine in this rule. Arbitrary restrictions on the location of the patient only reduce access to care and are not clinically necessary or logical in modern times.

Operational Challenges with Proposed Location and Registration Requirements

During the pandemic, the requirement for a prescriber to register with DEA in every state where they practice was lifted. The rule proposes that post-pandemic, prescribers must register with DEA both in the state where the patient is and where the provider is located. Additionally, the documentation requirements indicate that prescribers will have to list their location. These requirements are burdensome, unnecessary, and will be nearly impossible to comply with immediately. Registration can take weeks or months to complete and registration may be difficult or impossible where the provider does not have a physical location. If this rule were to go into effect, every provider intending to practice telemedicine would have to immediately pursue multiple new DEA registrations to satisfy all the possible locations where they and their patients are located. It is unlikely DEA has the existing capacity to process many registrations per provider, which will contribute to further confusion and delays. Registering based on the exact location of the patient and provider also prevents clinicians from seeing patients in an urgent situation if the clinician or patient is traveling and wants to take care of the patient with whom they've established a care rapport. This will lead to missed visits and gaps in care.

DEA acknowledges that practitioners with a multi-state practice could be prescribing in states where they might not retain a physical office location. ATA Action recommends that, at a minimum, in the absence of a special registration process, DEA should:

Extend the registration flexibility for 180 days consistent with the other extension;



- Require prescribers to register with DEA only once;
- Require that prescribers provide a physical location for their practice, but not require that such a
 location exist in every state where the clinician practices and not require the prescribers' home
 addresses be listed publicly or in the patient's medical record; and
- Provide further clarity to how telemedicine practitioners with a multistate practice can meet the registration requirement.

Operational Challenges with Privacy Regulations for Substance Use Disorder Treatment

Substance use disorder providers are subject to privacy and confidentiality regulations separate and apart from typical privacy requirements of health care providers under HIPAA. These rules are referred to as 42 CFR Part 2 regulations or "Part 2", and are administered by SAMHSA.²⁷ Part 2 significantly restricts how SUD providers can communicate with referral partners and other practitioners. DEA's proposed rules do not appear to consider how SUD providers can simultaneously comply with both the proposed rules and Part 2. For example, a telemedicine prescriber of buprenorphine for OUD would not be able to communicate with a referring practitioner for the referral or subsequent care without a Part 2 compliant release of information from the patient. If it is granted, such explicit consent generally takes discussion and time with the patient as it is more complex than standard consent included in a HIPAA release. This added layer of time makes the 30-day window for telehealth before an in-person visit or referral all the more challenging. Part 2 also requires separation of SUD records from general medical records, implicating both documentation and communication requirements. Therefore, ATA Action recommends the rules be modified such that the requirements of the two federal laws are not in conflict and such that patient care is not interrupted.

Rule Should Not Limit the Issuance of Prescriptions to the FDA-Approved Indications

DEA requests comments on whether the rule should limit the issuance of prescriptions to the FDA-approved indications contained in the FDA-approved labeling for those medications. We would not recommend doing so as it is legal and common for clinicians to use their clinical judgment to prescribe medications "off-label". Limiting clinical judgment on this topic would only result in diminished access to care for necessary medications and would not prevent diversion.

In-person Requirement Should be Waived During the Ongoing Opioid Epidemic PHE

Should DEA decide not to remove the in-person requirements as suggested by these comments, in relation to this rule and in relation to Docket No. DEA–948 Expansion of Induction of Buprenorphine via Telemedicine Encounter, **DEA should use its existing public health emergency authority to continue to waive the in-person requirement for buprenorphine for OUD treatment for the duration of the ongoing opioid epidemic PHE**, consistent with the waiver available during the COVID-19 PHE.

While substantial negative media and law enforcement attention have been devoted to buprenorphine diversion, use of non-prescribed buprenorphine (NPB) is commonly observed among individuals trying to reduce opioid use or those struggling to access treatment^{29,30,31}. Qualitative research suggests that adults with a history of NPB do not seek or experience euphoric effects^{32,33} and studies indicate that approximately 70% to 90% of people who use "street Suboxone" report using it to prevent craving and withdrawal, suggesting use of NPB may be a stepping stone to formal treatment.^{34,35,36,37} These findings



are consistent with pre-clinical human trials that have found no preference for buprenorphine over other opioids for rewarding effects.³⁸

The Special Registration Process Would Be an Appropriate Guardrail

When Congress passed the Ryan Haight Online Pharmacy Consumer Protection Act in 2008, it directed DEA to create a special registration process by which telemedicine providers could register with the DEA. More than 10 years later, when the special registration rule had not yet been proposed, Congress again required DEA to create the process via the SUPPORT Act, with a deadline of October 2019. DEA indicates that this proposed rule on telemedicine is intended to meet its obligation of creating a special registration process and indicates that it determined creating a process would only create more administrative burden for providers and would not expand access to care.

While we agree that layering additional administrative burden on top of restrictive in-person requirements would not be productive, we believe that not creating a special registration process for providers wanting to practice legitimate telemedicine is a missed opportunity for both expanded access to care and for DEA's ability to identify providers operating legally and appropriately from those that are not. Under a special registration regime, DEA could track and manage legitimate providers and therefore more easily identify illegitimate ones. This could also solve the issue for pharmacists if they were able to access a list of prescribers who had registered with DEA. One course of action to support the removal of the in-person requirements in this rule would be to replace the in-person requirements with the statutorily required special registration process.

Thank you for your careful consideration of these rules and for consulting with HHS and its subagencies on the clinical impacts of this rule. We stand ready to assist in the efforts to finalize this rule in a way that appropriately balances the need to prevent diversion and to increase access to health care. If you have any questions, please contact Kyle Zebley, Executive Director, ATA Action at kzebley@ataaction.org.

Sincerely,

Kyle Zebley

Executive Director

They zery

ATA Action



References

¹ Guttentag, S. The State of Telehealth, According to Healthcare Providers and Patients. GoodRx. November 15, 2021. https://www.goodrx.com/healthcare-access/telehealth/state-of-telehealth-survey-2021?source=email

https://www.merritthawkins.com/uploadedFiles/MerrittHawkins/Content/News and Insights/Articles/mha-2022-wait-time-survey.pdf

² U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Office of Inspector General. Data Brief: Medicare Telehealth Services During the First Year of the Pandemic: Program Integrity Risks. OEI-02-20-00720. September 2022. https://oig.hhs.gov/oei/reports/OEI-02-20-00720.pdf

³ Hertig JB, Baney L, Weber RJ. Current Threats to Maintaining a Secure Pharmaceutical Supply Chain in an Online World. Hosp Pharm. 2020 Apr;55(2):85-89. doi: 10.1177/0018578719868406. Epub 2019 Aug 16. PMID: 32214440; PMCID: PMC7081486 https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7081486/

⁴ Kent, Chloe. The dark consequences of drug supply shortages. Pharmaceutical-Technology. November 22, 2021. https://www.pharmaceutical-technology.com/features/online-pharmacies-drug-supply-shortages/

⁵ American Medical Association. 50-state survey: establishment of a patient-physician relationship via telemedicine. 2018. https://www.ama-assn.org/system/files/2018-10/ama-chart-telemedicine-patient-physician-relationship.pdf

⁶ Benzinger et al. The Telehealth Ten: A Guide for a Patient-Assisted Virtual Physical Examination, Amer.J. of Medicine (2020). https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7368154/pdf/main.pdf

⁷ U.S. Dept. of Health and Human Services Guide to Conduct a Telehealth Physical Exam. January 12, 2022. https://telehealth.hhs.gov/providers/preparing-patients-for-telehealth/telehealth-physical-exam

⁸ Stanford Medicine. How to Administer a Virtual Physical Exam. https://medicine.stanford.edu/news/current-news/standard-news/virtual-physical-exam.html

⁹ National Association of Community Health Centers (NACHC). Report: Closing the Primary Care Gap. February 2023. https://www.nachc.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/02/Closing-the-Primary-Care-Gap Full-Report 2023 digital-final.pdf

¹⁰ Hassanein, N. A third of Americans don't have a primary care provider, report finds. USA Today. February 28, 2023. https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/health/2023/02/28/americans-lack-primary-care-provider-report/11359096002/

¹¹ Association of American Medical Colleges (AAMC). The Complexities of Physician Supply and Demand: Projects From 2019 to 2034. June 2021. https://www.aamc.org/media/54681/download?attachment

¹² U.S. Health Resources and Services Administration. Health Workforce Shortage Areas Tool. March 20, 2023. https://data.hrsa.gov/topics/health-workforce/shortage-areas

¹³ AMN Healthcare, Merritt Hawkins. 2022 Survey of Physician Appointment Wait Times and Medicare and Medicaid Acceptance Rates. 2022.

¹⁴ Pew Trusts. State Policy Changes Could Increase Access to Opioid Treatment via Telehealth: Removing restrictions and providing proper reimbursement would benefit underserved populations. December 14, 2021. https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/issue-briefs/2021/12/state-policy-changes-could-increase-access-to-opioid-treatment-via-telehealth

¹⁵ Botvin, G. J., Baker, E., Dusenbury, L., Botvin, E. M., & Diaz, T. (1995). Long-term follow-up results of a randomized drug abuse prevention trial in a white middle-class population. JAMA, 273(14), 1106-1112. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/7707598/

¹⁶ Fogler S and Fleming R. Ending the X-Waiver Doesn't End OUD-Meds Stigma in Health Care. Filter Magazine. March 1, 2023. https://filtermag.org/opioid-use-disorder-medication-heath-care-stigma/

¹⁷ Gliadkovskaya, A. Walmart has a new policy denying some telehealth prescriptions for controlled drugs. It's implicating patients in recovery. Fierce Healthcare. August 9, 2022. https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/digital-health/new-policy-walmart-denies-telehealth-prescriptions-without-person-visit

¹⁸ Rajesh, A.M., Babu J., Cavale, S. Walmart, CVS to halt filling prescriptions for controlled substances by Cerebral, Done. Reuters. May 26, 2022. https://www.reuters.com/business/healthcare-pharmaceuticals/walmart-cvs-halt-filling-prescriptions-controlled-substances-by-cerebral-done-2022-05-26/



¹⁹ Surescripts: Electronic Prescribing for Controlled Substances. https://surescripts.com/enhance-prescribing/e-prescribing/e-prescribing-for-controlled-substances

- ²¹ AMN Healthcare, Merritt Hawkins. 2022 Survey of Physician Appointment Wait Times and Medicare and Medicaid Acceptance Rates. 2022.
- https://www.merritthawkins.com/uploadedFiles/MerrittHawkins/Content/News and Insights/Articles/mha-2022-wait-time-survey.pdf
- ²² Weiss RD, Potter JS, Fiellin DA, Byrne M, Connery HS, Dickinson W, Gardin J, Griffin ML, Gourevitch MN, Haller DL, Hasson AL, Huang Z, Jacobs P, Kosinski AS, Lindblad R, McCance-Katz EF, Provost SE, Selzer J, Somoza EC, Sonne SC, Ling W. Adjunctive counseling during brief and extended buprenorphine-naloxone treatment for prescription opioid dependence: a 2-phase randomized controlled trial. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 2011 Dec;68(12):1238-46. doi: 10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2011.121. Epub 2011 Nov 7. PMID: 22065255; PMCID: PMC3470422. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/22065255/
- ²³ Ling W, Hillhouse M, Domier C, Doraimani G, Hunter J, Thomas C, Jenkins J, Hasson A, Annon J, Saxon A, Selzer J, Boverman J, Bilangi R. Buprenorphine tapering schedule and illicit opioid use. Addiction. 2009 Feb;104(2):256-65. doi: 10.1111/j.1360-0443.2008.02455.x. PMID: 19149822; PMCID: PMC3150159. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3150159/
- ²⁴ Jones CM, Shoff C, Hodges K, et al. Receipt of Telehealth Services, Receipt and Retention of Medications for Opioid Use Disorder, and Medically Treated Overdose Among Medicare Beneficiaries Before and During the COVID-19 Pandemic. JAMA Psychiatry. 2022;79(10):981–992. doi:10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2022.2284 https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/36044198/
- ²⁵ Hochberg ZE, Pacak K, Chrousos GP. Endocrine withdrawal syndromes. Endocrine reviews. 2003 Aug 1;24(4):523-38. DOI: 10.1210/er.2001-0014. PMID: 12920153. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/12920153/
- ²⁶ Sharma A, Grant B, Islam H, Kapoor A, Pradeep A, Jayasena CN. Common symptoms associated with usage and cessation of anabolic androgenic steroids in men. Best Practice & Research Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism. 2022 Aug 12:101691. DOI: 10.1016/j.beem.2022.101691. PMID: 35999138. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/35999138/
- ²⁷ U.S. Dept. of Health and Human Services Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. Substance Abuse Confidentiality Regulations. June 17, 2022. https://www.samhsa.gov/about-us/who-we-are/laws-regulations/confidentiality-regulations-faqs
- ²⁸ Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality. Off-Label Drugs: What You Need to Know. September 2015. https://www.ahrq.gov/patients-consumers/patient-involvement/off-label-drug-usage.html
- ²⁹ Bazazi AR, Yokell M, Fu JJ, Rich JD, & Zaller ND. Illicit use of buprenorphine/naloxone among injecting and noninjecting opioid users. Journal of Addiction Medicine. 2011; 5(3), 175–180. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3157053/
- ³⁰ Yokell MA, Zaller ND, Green TC, Rich JD. Buprenorphine and buprenorphine/naloxone diversion, misuse, and illicit use: An international review. Current Drug Abuse Reviews. 2011; 4(1):28–41. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3154701/
- ³¹ Schuman-Olivier Z, Albanese M, Nelson SE, Roland L, Puopolo F, Klinker L, & Shaffer HJ. Self-treatment: Illicit buprenorphine use by opioid-dependent treatment seekers. Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment. 2010; 39(1), 41–50. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/20434868/
- ³² Monico LB, Mitchell SG, Gryczynski J, Schwartz RP, O'Grady KE, Olsen YK, Jaffe JH. Prior experience with non-prescribed buprenorphine: Role in treatment entry and retention. Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment. 2015; 57:57–62. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4561018/
- ³³ Allen B, Harocopos A. Non-prescribed buprenorphine in New York City: Motivations for use, practices of diversion, and experiences of stigma. Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment. 2016; 70:81–86. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/27692193/

²⁰ Treatment Improvement Protocol 63 for guidance on medication for OUD. Medications for Opioid Use Disorder, Treatment Improvement Protocol 63, SAMHSA (2021). https://store.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/pep21-02-01-002.pdf



³⁴ Williams AR, Mauro CM, Feng T, et al. (2021). Non-Prescribed Buprenorphine Preceding Treatment Entry and Clinical Outcomes for Opioid Use Disorder. *JSAT*. 2022 Mar 21;108770. doi: 10.1016/j.jsat.2022.108770. Online ahead of print. PMID 35337715. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/35337715/

³⁵ Chilcoat HD, Amick HR, Sherwood MR, Dunn KE. Buprenorphine in the United States: motives for abuse, misuse, and diversion. Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment. 2019; 104:148–157. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/31370979/

- ³⁶ Schuman-Olivier Z, Albanese M, Nelson SE, Roland L, Puopolo F, Klinker L, Shaffer HJ. Self-treatment: illicit buprenorphine use by opioid-dependent treatment seekers. J Subst Abuse Treat. 2010 Jul;39(1):41-50. doi: 10.1016/j.jsat.2010.03.014. PMID: 20434868. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/20434868/
- ³⁷ Genberg BL, Gillespie M, Schuster CR, Johanson CE, Astemborski J, Kirk GD, Mehta SH. Prevalence and correlates of street-obtained buprenorphine use among current and former injectors in Baltimore, Maryland. Addictive Behaviors. 2013; 38(12):2868–2873. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/24018232/
- ³⁸ Comer SD, Sullivan MA, Whittington RA, Vosburg Sk, Kowalczyk WJ. Abuse liability of prescription opioids compared to heroin in morphine-maintained heroin abusers. Neuropsychopharmacology. 2008; 33(5):1179-1191. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/17581533/